九州大学学術情報リポジトリ Kyushu University Institutional Repository

Cancer-Specific RNAi System by Using PNA-Peptide Conjugates

李,恩卿

https://doi.org/10.15017/1654684

出版情報:九州大学,2015,博士(工学),課程博士 バージョン: 権利関係:全文ファイル公表済

2016

Doctoral Thesis

Cancer-Specific RNAi System by Using PNA-Peptide Conjugates

Graduate School of System Life Sciences Kyushu University 2016

Eun Kyung Lee

Abstract

Cancer-Specific RNAi System by Using PNA-Peptide Conjugates

Eun Kyung Lee

Doctor of Philosophy Graduate School of System Life Sciences Kyushu University 2016

Small interfering RNA (siRNA) received much attention for treatment of intractable disease including cancer. The advantage of siRNA-based cancer therapy is its versatility to target a large number of different genes that are related to distinct cell signaling pathway of cancer cell. However, there are remaining several hurdles to overcome, such as unstable nature, off-target effect, and non-specific delivery. Among these issues, non-specific delivery of siRNA is one of the major causes of adverse effects.

To access the issue, here I designed a new siRNA system which turns on RNAi responding to a cancer cell-specific protease, cathepsin B. The system uses a peptide nucleic acid (PNA)-peptide conjugates to provide a protease-responsive activation. The PNA-peptides were found to form hybrids with double-stranded RNAs with complementary protruding regions, which then affected the susceptibility of dsRNA to Dicer. The dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrids were activated in cancer cells with a high cathepsin B activity to show RNAi.

Then, I proposed the apoptosis-inducing siRNA system which inhibits the expression of bcl-2 protein for cancer therapy. The dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid showed apoptosis induction of cancer cell in response to cathepsin B activity.

Table of Contents

Table of Contents

Chapter 1. General Introduction

| 1-1. RNAi and siRNA | 3 |
|--|----|
| 1-2. Clinical Trials of siRNA Therapeutics | 4 |
| 1-3. Drawbacks of siRNA-based Therapy | 7 |
| 1-4. siRNA Delivery | 8 |
| 1-5. Overview of This Thesis | 11 |
| 1-6. References | 12 |

Chapter 2. Cancer Protease-Responsive RNAi System; Design and Characterizations

| 2-1. Introduction | | |
|--|----|--|
| 2-2. Results and Discussion | | |
| 2-2-1. Design and Synthesis of PNA-peptide | 23 | |
| 2-2-2. Stability and Formation of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid | 27 | |
| 2-2-3. Dicer processing | 29 | |
| 2-3. Summary | 30 | |
| 2-4. Experimental Section | 31 | |
| 2-5. References | 35 | |

Chapter 3. Cancer Protease-Responsive RNAi System; in vitro Evaluation

| 3-1. | Introduction | | 41 |
|------|--------------|--|----|
| 3-1. | Introduction | | 41 |

3-2. Results and Discussion

| 3-2-1. Cytotoxicity of PNA-peptide | 42 |
|---|----|
| 3-2-2. Quantitative cellular uptake of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid | 42 |
| 3-2-3. RNAi effect of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid in CT-26 cells | 44 |
| 3-2-5. Inhibition of cathepsin B in CT-26 cells by inhibitor | 46 |
| 3-2-6. RNAi effects of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid in other cell types | 48 |
| 3-3. Summary | 50 |
| 3-4. Experimental Section | 51 |
| 3-5. References | 54 |

Chapter 4. Apoptosis-Inducing RNAi System

| 4-1. Introduction | 59 |
|---|----|
| 4-2. Results and Discussion | |
| 4-2-1. Design and Formation of bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid | 62 |
| 4-2-2. Quantitative cellular uptake of bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid | 64 |
| 4-2-3. Cell viability of bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid in PC-3 cells | 65 |
| 4-3. Summary | 66 |
| 4-4. Experimental Section | 67 |
| 4-5. References | 70 |
| | |

Chapter 5. Conclusion

75

Accomplishments

Acknowledgement

CHAPTER 1

General Introduction

CHAPTER 1 General Introduction

1-1. RNAi and siRNA

Gene therapy is the gene to replace the abnormal gene that causes the disease or refer to a treatment technique for inserting a gene for treatment of disease such as cancer. Initial gene therapy was to insert the target-specific DNA into the cells or tissues, however, recently, antisense therapy also includes for inhibiting the expression of disease-related gene using small interfering RNA (siRNA) and antisense oligodeoxy nucleotide.

RNA interference (RNAi) is a natural mechanism of gene silencing conserved in plant and mammalian cells.^{1,2} This process represents a promising new strategy for gene target identification, and has also rapidly emerged as having promising therapeutic potential for human diseases including cancer.^{3,4} In 1990, this mechanism was first reported posttranscriptional gene silencing or co-suppression in plant cells.¹ And, RNAi was discovered in fungi, C. elegans, Drosophila and zebra fish from 1998 to 2001 and received the Nobel Prize in physiology or medicine in 2006.⁵

The RNAi pathway occurs by effector molecules, siRNA in cytoplasm and can be divided into 3 steps which are initiation, effector, and mRNA cleavage steps. In the initiation step, long dsRNA cleaves by Dicer (RNase III type protein) and produces siRNA. siRNA is composed of 19-21 nucleotides (nt) of double stranded RNA (dsRNA) fragments with a 2 nt overhang at the 3'-end. Dicer enzyme is necessary for production of siRNA and it consists of 4-types of domains which are RNA helicase, PAZ, tandem RNase III, dsRNA binding domain. ⁶ In the effector step, siRNA bind to RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC). This RISC complex discovered Argonaute protein that contains PAZ/PIWI domain.⁷ In mRNA cleavage step, activated RISC which contains antisense strand RNA binds to target messenger RNA (mRNA) by complementary base pairing. Then, mRNA is cleaved and protein cannot be synthesized (Figure 1.1).



Figure 1.1 Mechanism of RNA interference. siRNA are produced from dsRNA by cleavage of Dicer and then combined to RISC. The antisense strand RNA binds to the target mRNA where mRNA degradation is initiated to inhibit protein synthesis.

1-2. Clinical Trials of siRNA Therapeutics

Gene therapy using siRNA holds the promise to inhibit target gene expression. Both pharmacetutical companies and academic laboratories have committed financial resources to develop siRNA-based therapeutic. Clinical studies of siRNA therapeutics have processed

CHAPTER 1 General Introduction

inhibition of growth and survival in various diseases by target gene such as B-cell CLL/lymphoma 2 (Bcl-2), epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (VEGFR), and ribonucleotide reductase subunit M2 (RRM2) and so on (Table 1.1). Also, most of the target genes are blocked by major cell signaling pathway such as protein tyrosine kinase (PTK), hypoxia-inducible transcription factor (HIF), apoptosis, p53 pathway.⁸ For example, Sirna-027 and Bevasiranib were developed for treatment of age-related macular degeneration (AMD) by Allergan and OPKO Health, Inc., respectively. These drugs proposed synthesis of targeting the VEGF inhibits by direct injection in eye. ^{9,10} In case of Bevasiranib, it is the first drug which entered the phase III clinical trials, however clinical trial was discontinued because the therapeutic mechanism was not clearly determined.¹¹ In addition, Quark Pharmaceuticals is developing anticancer drug (I5NP) using p53 target gene for decreasing injury of kidney. Also, CALAA-01 which delivers siRNA with cyclodextrin polymer enhances the efficient delivery in target cells and is protected from nuclease.¹²

Although many clinical trials using the siRNA is still progressing, most of studies stays in Phase I because initial research status has not yet developed efficient siRNA delivery system. Thus, development of effective delivery system is required for therapy of disease including cancer.

| Drug name | Target | Disease | Phase | Status | Company |
|--------------------------|--------------|--|--------|--------------------|--------------------------------|
| SPC2996 | Bcl-2 | Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia | I / II | Completed | Santaris Pharma A/S |
| CALAA-01 | RRM2 | Solid Tumor | Ι | Terminated | Calando Pharmaceuticals |
| TKM-080301 | PLK1 | Cancer | Ι | Completed | National Cancer Institute |
| Atu027 | PKN3 | Solid Tumor | Ι | Completed | Silence Therapeutics |
| siG12D LODER | KRAS | Pancreatic Cancer | II | Not yet recruiting | Silenseed Ltd. |
| EZN-2968 | HIF-1a | Solid Tumor | Ι | Completed | Santaris/Enzon |
| PF-655 | VEGF | Diabetic Macular Edema | II | Completed | Quark Pharmaceuticals |
| Sirna-027 | VEGFR1 | Wet Age-Related Macular Degeneration | I / II | Completed | Allergan |
| Bevasiranib | VEGF | Age Related Macular Degeneration | III | Withdrawn | OPKO Health, Inc. |
| siRNA- EphA2- DOPC | EphA2 | Advanced Cancer | Ι | Recruiting | M.D. Anderson Cancer Center |
| SYL040012 | ADRB2 | Glaucoma Ocular Hypertension | I / II | Completed | Sylentis, S.A. |
| ALN-VSP02 | VEGF, KSP | Solid Tumor | Ι | Completed | Alnylam Pharmaceuticals |
| PRO-040201 | ApoB | Hypercholesterolaemia | Ι | Terminated | Tekmira Pharmaceuticals |
| I5NP | p53 | Injury of Kidney, Acute Renal Failure | Ι | Completed | Quark Pharmaceuticals |

Table 1.1 Clinical trials of siRNA therapeutics

Data are obtained from ClinicalTrials.gov

1-3. Drawbacks of siRNA-based Therapy

Despite the clinical studies of siRNA-based cancer therapy, it has several issues to overcome, such as chemical instability of siRNA, off-target effects, immune stimulation and non-specific delivery.^{13,14}

Instability of siRNA result from rapid degradation by nuclease leading to a short half-life in serum and tissue.¹⁵⁻¹⁷ To prevent degradation of siRNA, a variety of chemical modifications of siRNA have been developed such as phosphorothioate (PS) linkage, 2'-Omethyl (2'-OMe), 2'-fluorine (2'-F), locked nucleic acids (LNA) and unlocked nucleic acids (UNA).¹⁸ These chemical modification of siRNA were found high resistance to nuclease.

siRNA which has large size and negative charge by phosphate group is difficult to cross the cell membranes.¹⁹ For this reason, many researchers are developing siRNA delivery system for improving a transfection efficiency of siRNA. For example, cationic lipid delivery system, as well as siRNA conjugated hydrophilic polymer showed high transfection efficiency than naked siRNA.²⁰

Off-target effect includes the non-specific knockdown of non-target genes and inflammatory response. RNAi occurs based on Watson-Crick base pairing between antisense strand RNA (asRNA) and target mRNA, even if mismatch of one or several base pair exist. Due to the mismatch between asRNA and target mRNA, there are possibilities that have effect on not considered target. Birmingham. et al. showed that off-target effect is caused the matching between 3' untranslated region (UTR) of mRNA and seed region (6 - 8 nt) of siRNA antisense strand.²¹ Despite the partial complementarity, siRNA can binds several target mRNAs with seed region. Therefore, to inhibit target gene expression, providing target gene specificity is important.

The off-target effect of siRNA is through immune response is triggered by recognition of long dsRNA by receptors. It has been reported that long dsRNA (more than 29-30 bp) can lead to interferon (IFN) response.²² Toll-like receptors (TLR) recognize dsRNA to induce immune response.²³ Several TLRs are involved in the recognition of siRNA.²⁴ TLR3, TLR7 and TLR8 are the RNA sensing receptors among TLR family. siRNA shown to activate TLR3 signaling without sequence specificity. TLR7 and TLR8 are activated by synthetic siRNA in a sequence-dependent manner. Thus, immune response is the problem to be solved in siRNA-based therapy.

1-4. siRNA Delivery System

For effective siRNA delivery, siRNA should be delivered with high efficiency into a cell and it maintains stable expression for a long time. Generally, after injection of siRNA delivery system, siRNA is mostly introduced into the target cell through endocytosis by binding receptors of surface.²⁵ Then, it is moved in the lysosomes filled with enzyme, and it escapes from endosome to the cytoplasm.^{26,27} At the point, siRNA reach the nucleus through the cytoplasm (Figure 1.2).



Figure 1.2 Process of siRNA delivery into the cells. First, siRNA with carrier is introduced into cell by endocytosis. The siRNA is released into the cytoplasm.

The methods of siRNA delivery are divided into viral- and non-viral vector.^{28,29} Using viral vector such as retrovirus or adenovirus has very high transfection efficiency, but is difficult to long-term administration due to the immune response.^{30,31} Therefore, safety of viral vector has been becoming a major problem in the clinical application due to the immune response.

To compensate the drawback of viral vector, cationic lipids and polymer have being developed as non-viral vector such as cationic polymer, lipid, and inorganic material (Figure 1.3). These have attracted attention as a siRNA carrier because they are formed with anionic siRNA by electrostatic interaction. They are introduced into the cell by endocytosis, and it will go through the endosome to the lysosome. At this time, the complexes are degraded in lysosome by nuclease. Polyethylenimine (PEI) has high transfection efficiency and an

incomparable proton-sponge effect is widely used as siRNA carrier.³² Cyclodextrin had increased the potential for clinical application because it is able to determine the effective siRNA delivery in monkey as well as mouse models.³³⁻³⁵ The cholesterol-conjugated siRNA has high binding with serum albumin has been reported an excellent delivery and inhibition of target gene.³⁶



Figure 1.3 Non-viral vectors for siRNA delivery. (a) Polyethlenimine (PEI), (b) Cholesterol, (c) Cyclodextrin, (d) Chitosan ³⁷ and (e) Gold nanoparticles ³⁸

1-5. Overview of This Thesis

The objective of this thesis is to develop cancer specific RNAi system for application in cancer therapy. Until now, much research is preceded characteristic in respect of siRNA-based cancer therapy. Although significant progress has been made in the design of siRNA, there are remaining many hurdles to overcome including unstable nature, efficient delivery, and avoiding side effect. Especially, it is important to discriminate between normal cell and cancer cell in siRNA-based cancer therapy.

In this thesis, novel RNAi system for siRNA delivery is proposed, and the RNAi effect is evaluated for cancer therapy. To provide efficient siRNA delivery, cancer protease-responsive siRNA carrier is designed and synthesized. Chapter 2 and 4 consist of studies on RNAi system for cancer therapy.

Chapter 2 reports design of cancer protease-responsive RNAi system based on PNApeptide conjugates. The PNA-peptide was designed and synthesized. Formation of hybrid between dsRNA and PNA-peptide was examined and the physicochemical characteristics and response against enzymes (dicer and cathepsin B) of the hybrid was examined.

Chapter 3 introduces the in vitro evaluation of suppression of gene expression of the cancer protease-responsive RNAi system in response to cancer-specific cathepsin B.

Chapter 4 suggests a dual-targeting RNAi system using bcl-2 siRNA and PNA-peptide conjugate for cancer therapy. This RNAi system was sought to evaluate whether induces apoptosis while responses protease.

Finally, chapter 5 summarized the conclusions that can be drawn from this work and proposes future studies for siRNA-based cancer therapy.

11

1-6. References

- 1) C. Napoli, C. Lemieux and R. Jorgensen, Plant Cell, 1990, 2, 279-289.
- S.M. Elbashir, J. Harborth, W. Lendeckel, A. Yalcin, K. Weber and T. Tuschl, *Nature*, 2001, 411, 494-498.
- 3) R.C. Ryther, A.S. Flynt, J.A. Phillips and J.G. Patton, Gene Ther., 2005, 12, 5-11.
- 4) D. Kim and J. Rossi, *Biotechniques*, 2008, 44, 613-616.
- 5) A. Fire, S. Xu, M. K. Montgomery, S.A. Kostas, S.E. Driver and C.C. Mello, *Nature*, 1998, **391**, 806-811.
- 6) I.J. Macrae, K. Zhou, F. Li, A. Repic, A.N. Brooks, W.Z. Cande, P.D. Adams and J.A. Doudna, *Science*, 2006, **311**, 195-198.
- 7) J.J. Song, S.K. Smith, G.J. Hannon and L. Joshua-Tor, Science, 2004, 305, 1434-1437.
- 8) B. Vogelstein and K.W. Kinzler, Nat. Med., 2004, 10, 789-799.
- P.K. Kaiser, R.C. Symons, S.M. Shah, E.J. Quinlan, H. Tabandeh, D.V. Do, G. Reisen, J.A. Lockridge, B. Short, R. Guerciolini and Q.D. Nquyen, *Am J Ophthalmol.*, 2010, 150, 33-39.
- 10) A.O. Garba and S.A. Mousa, Ophthalmol Eye Dis., 2010, 2, 75-83.
- 11) ClinicalTrials.gov: Safety & Efficacy Study Evaluating the Combination of Bevasiranib & Lucentis Therapy in Wet AMD (COBALT)
- M.E. Davis, J.E. Zuckerman, C.H. Choi, D. Seligson, A. Tolcher, C.A. Alabi, Y. Yen, J.D. Heidel and A. Ribas, *Nature*, 2010, 464, 1067-1070.
- 13) F. Alexis, E. Pridgen, L.K. Molnar and O.C. Farokhzad, *Mol. Pharm.*, 2008, 5, 505-515.
- 14) R.A. Petros and J.M. Desimone, Nat. Rev. Drug Discov., 2010, 9, 615-627.
- 15) M.A. Behlke, Mol Ther., 2006, 13, 644-670.

- J.J. Turner, S.W. Jones, S.A. Moschos, M.A. Lindasy and M.J. Gait, *Mol. BioSyst.*, 2007, 3, 43-50.
- 17) J. Haupenthal, C. Baehr, S. Kiermayer, S. Zeuzem and A. piiper, *Biochem. pharmacol.*, 2006, **71**, 702-710.
- 18) J.H. Jeong, H. Mok, Y.K. Oh and T.G Park, *Bioconjug. Chem.*, 2009, 20, 5-14.
- K.A. Whitehead, R. Langer and D.G. Anderson, *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.*, 2009, 8,129-138.
- 20) G.F. Deleavey, J.K. Watts and M.J. Damha, *Curr. Protoc. Nucleic Acid Chem.*, 2009, ch.16, unit 16.3.
- 21) A. Birmingham, E.M. Anderson, A. Reynolds, D. Ilsley-Tyree, D. Leake, Y. Fedorov, S. Baskerville, E. Maksimova, K. Robinson, J. Karpilow, W.S. Marshall and A. Khvorova, *Nat. Methods*, 2006, **3**, 199-204.
- 22) D. Bumcrot, M. Manoharan, V. Koteliansky and D.W. Sah, *Nat. Chem. Biol.*, 2006,
 2, 711-719.
- 23) V. Hornung, M. Guenthner-Biller, C. Bourquin, A. Ablasser, M. Schlee, S. Uematsu,
 A. Noronha, M. Manoharan, S. Akira, A. de Fouqerolles, S. Endres and G. Hartmann. *Nat. Med.*, 2005, 11, 263-270.
- 24) A.L. Jackson, P.S. Linsley, Nat. Rev. Drug Discov., 2010, 9, 57-67.
- 25) B. Yu, X. Zhao, L.J. Lee and R.J. Lee, AAPS J., 2009, 11, 195-203.
- 26) S.C. Semple, A. Akinc, J. Chen, A.P. Sandhu, B.L. Mui, C.K. Cho, D.W. Sah, D. Stebbing, E.J. Crosley, E. Yaworski, I.M. Hafez, J.R. Dorkin, J. Qin, K. Lam, K.G. Rajeev, K.F. Wong, L.B. Jeffs, L. Nechev, M.L. Eisenhardt, M. Jayaraman, M. Kazem, M.A. Maier, M. Srinivasulu, M.J. Weinstein, Q. Chen, R. Alvarez, S.A. Barros, S. De, S.K. Klimuk, T. Borland, V. Kosovrasti, W.L. Cantley, Y.K. Tam, M.

Manoharan, M.A. Ciufolini, M.A. Tracy, A. de Fougerolles, I. MacLachlan, P.R. Cullis, T.D. Madden and M.J. Hope, *Nat. Biotechnol*, 2010, **28**, 172-176.

- 27) M.S. Shim and Y.J. Kwon, Adv. Drug. Deliv. Rev., 2012, 64, 1046-1059.
- 28) Y.K. Oh and T.G. Park, Adv, Drug, Deliv. Rev., 2009, 61, 850-862.
- Y.Wang, Z. Li, Y. Han, L.H. Liang and A. Ji, Curr. Drug. Metab., 2010, 11, 182-196.
- C. Shen, A.K. Buck, X. Liu, M. Winkler and S.N. Reske, *FEBS Lett.*, 2003, 539, 111-114.
- 31) E. Devroe and P.A. Silver, BMC Biotechnol, 2002, 2, 15.
- 32) S. Höbel S and A. Aigner. Methods Mol Biol., 2010, 623, 283-297.
- 33) S. Hu-Lieskovan, J.D. eidel, D.W. Bartlett, M.E. Davis and T.J. Triche, *Cancer Res.*, 2005, 65, 8984-8992.
- 34) J.D. Heidel, Z. Yu, J.Y. Liu, S.M. Rele, Y. Liang, R.K. Zeidan, D.J. Kornbrust and M.E. Davis, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.*, 2007, **104**, 5715-5721.
- 35) M.E. Davis, J.E. Zuckerman, C.H. Choi, D. Seligson, A. Tolcher, C.A. Alabi, Y. Yen, J.D. Heidel and A. Ribas, *Nature*, 2010, 464, 1067-1670.
- 36) J. Soutschek, A. Akinc, B. Bramlage, K. Charisse, R. Constien, M. Donoghue, S. Elbashir, A. Geick, P. Hadwiger, J. Harborth, M. John, V. Kesavan, G. Lavine, R.K. Pandey, T. Racie, K.G. Rajeev, I. Röhl, I. Toudjarska, G. Wang, S. Wuschko, D. Bumcrot, V. Koteliansky, S. Limmer, M. Manoharan and H.P. Vornlocher, *Nature*, 2004, **432**, 173-178.
 - 37) K.A. Howard, U.L. Rahbek, X. Liu, C.K. Damgaard, S.Z. Glud, M.Ø. Andersen,
 M.B. Hovgaard, A. Schmitz, J.R. Nyengaard, F. Besenbacher and J. Kjems, *Mol. Ther.*, 2006, 14, 476-484.

38) S. Guo, Y. Huang, Q. Jiang, Y. Sun, L. Deng, Z. Liang, Q. Du, J. Xing, Y. Zhao,
P.C. Wang, A. Dong and X.J. Ling. ACS Nano., 2010, 4, 5505-5511.

CHAPTER 2

Cancer Protease-Responsive RNAi system; Design and Characterizations

CHAPTER 2

Cancer Protease-Responsive RNAi system; Design and Characterizations

2-1. Introduction

A key challenge of siRNA-based cancer therapy is development of effective delivery system. And, the non-specific delivery of siRNA to normal tissue can cause serious adverse effects because the same signaling pathways may also be essential for normal cells. To overcome non-specific delivery, researchers have used siRNAs modified with ligand molecules such as peptides,¹⁻⁴ or antibody,^{5,6} or aptamers,⁷⁻¹¹ which recognize cancer cell surface antigens.

An alternative way to target cancer cells with siRNA is to activate siRNA upon recognition of the specific intracellular environment of the cancer cell. Several promising strategies have been reported using this concept. Sando et al. reported an siRNA which is activated upon hybridization with a specific mRNA existing specifically in the target cell.¹² Koehn et al. developed a protease-responsive siRNA by covalent modification of siRNA with a protease-specific peptide sequence.¹³ With the cleavage of the peptide region by caspase 4, which exists in apoptotic cells, the siRNA can be recognized by Dicer to induce RNAi. This strategy is potentially applicable to any kind of protease, although covalent modification of a peptide with siRNA is troublesome because of the chemically unstable nature of siRNA.

Here, I developed a simple protease-responsive RNAi system without covalent modification of siRNA. I designed a peptide nucleic acid (PNA)-peptide conjugate which

renders protease responsive characteristics to siRNA. The PNA-peptide conjugate is readily prepared by Fmoc-solid phase peptide synthesis.^{14,15} The mechanism of action of the hybrid between PNA-peptide and dsRNA is shown in Figure. 2.1. To provide the protease responsive action, dsRNA that composes of normal antisense RNA (asRNA) and sense strand RNA (ssRNA) with a protrusion at 3'-terminus, was also designed and synthesized. And, asRNA of 3'-terminus contained dTdT which prevent degradation of siRNA by RNase in lysosome and improve binding efficiency with target mRNA. The PNA region of the PNA-peptide (gray sequence) hybridizes with ssRNAs protruded region and the peptide tail (green sequence) hinders the dsRNA from the recognition and editing by Dicer. However, this peptide tail can be removed with cathepsin B which is known to be highly expressed in lysosomes of many types of cancer cells.¹⁶⁻¹⁹ This peptide cleavage is expected to start the editing by Dicer to activate RNAi.



Figure 2.1 Mechanism of action of cancer protease-responsive siRNA. The PNA-peptide conjugate forms hybrid with complementary dsRNA by electrostatic interaction.

PNA was first reported by Niselsen et al. in 1991 is an artificially synthesized polymer

similar to DNA or RNA.²⁰ The backbone of PNA has replaced with 2-aminoethyl glycine instead phosphodiester of DNA (Figure 2.2).



Figure 2.2 Structural comparisons between DNA and PNA.

PNA has several chemical characteristics such as higher melting temperature and resistance against enzyme. PNA is resistant against enzyme degradation because of amide backbone. For this reason, PNA exists for a long-term in vitro and in vivo.²¹ PNA is easily synthesized by Fmoc-solid phase synthesis.^{14,15} PNA forms more stable hybrid with complementary RNA and DNA than RNA and DNA hybrid because having neutral electric charge imparts the stronger binding force between nucleic acid and PNA.²² Due to this advantage of PNA, PNA have been used in biomedical studies such as diagnosis and antisense therapy.²³⁻²⁵

Proteolysis is one of the most important biological reactions. The activity has been attributed to a class of enzymes called proteases. There are currently 596 known human protease and related to cancer.^{26,27} Recently, many proteases have been determined as makers

or target for diagnosis and treatment of cancer.²⁸⁻³² The substrate of protease contains specific sequences for recognition of protease. Among various proteases, we focused on cathepsin B for the cancer-specific protease to utilize activation of our RNAi system. Cathepsin B is reported one of the cysteine protease of papain family and accumulates in the lysosome which is slightly low pH than the cytosol.¹⁶⁻¹⁹ The main function of cathepsin B is the degradation of proteins that have entered the lysosomal system from the cell.³³ Also, the protease acts as an endopeptidase, cleaving internal peptide bonds, and assists a hydrophobic side chain in the substrate which are two residues N-terminal to the scissile peptide bond (Figure 2.3). Cleavage of peptide bond is catalyzed by two residues, cysteine (Cys 29) and histamine (His 199). The reaction site residues, Cys29-His199, are mediated by nucleophilic attack by S- from Cys29 on the carbonyl carbon, followed by proton donation from His199.³⁴ The substrate sequences of cathepsin B was reported as cleavage site is between Phe and Leu,^{35,36} or Lys and Lys.³⁷ Cathepsin B has been used as a trigger to release drug for drug delivery system ³⁸⁻⁴⁰ and it has been also utilized to turn on fluorescent signal of molecular probe of cancer.⁴¹⁻⁴³



Figure 2.3 The three-dimensional structure and reaction site of cathepsin B (From Protein Data bank, 1CSB). Cathepsin B consists of active site residues which are His199 (H199) and Cys29 (C29).³⁴

2-2. Results and Discussion

2-2-1. Design and Synthesis of PNA-peptide

All of PNA-peptides summarized in Table 2.1 were synthesized by Fmoc-solid phase peptide synthesis. PNA-peptides were purified by reverse phase HPLC and were identified by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization time-of-flight (MALDI-TOF) mass spectrometry. D-amino acid was used so that the sterically-hindering region was resistant to non-specific proteolytic degradation (shown as lowercase letters in Table 2.1). The PNA regions of PNA-peptide are designed for preventing complementary binding of itself and have the GC contents for obtaining high melting temperature (T_m). Also, the PNA-peptide includes a substrate sequence for cathepsin B (GFLG) in r8S, r4S and r4L, and this sequence was replaced with protease-resistant linker X in the negative control PNA-peptides (r8S-N, r4S-N, r4L-N) (Figure 2.4). The substrate sequence for cathepsin B was used for cancer specific delivery of doxorubicin.⁴⁴

I checked whether the PNA-peptides can be cleaved by cathepsin B. The PNA-peptides were dissolved in reaction buffer and cathepsin B was added to the solution.⁴⁵ After incubation of PNA-peptide with cathepsin B, the reaction mixture was analyzed by MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry. As shown in Figure 2.5a, r8S was cleaved selectively at the various positions of the GFLG sequence. In contrast, a negative control r8S-N, which does not include this sequence, was not cleaved by cathepsin B (Figure 2.5b). Also, r4S and r4L are cleaved by cathepsin B and, negative control PNA-peptide were not cleavage by cathepsin B (Figure 2.5c-f). The peaks observed in negative control PNA-peptide are assignable to impurities which were also detected in a mass spectrum of original PNA-peptide.

Table 2.1 Sequences of siRNA, sticky dsRNA, dsDNA and PNA-peptide (X: 8-amino-3,6-dioxaoctanoic acid, FAM: 6-carboxyfluorescein). Sequences shown in gray and green in PNA-peptide are sterically-hindering region and complementary region, respectively. The lowercase letters indicate D-amino acids.

| Sample | Sequences | | |
|-----------|---|--|--|
| ssRNA | 5'-CUUACGCUGAGUACUUCGAdTdT-3' | | |
| sssRNA-S | 5'-CUUACGCUGAGUACUUCGAGAUGAUGdAdU-3' | | |
| sssRNA-L | 5'-CUUACGCUGAGUACUUCGAGAUGAUGAUGAUdGdA-3' | | |
| asRNA | 3'-dTdTGAAUGCGACUCAUGAAGCU-5' | | |
| sssDNA-L | 5'-CTTACGCTGAGTACTTCGAAATGTCGATGATGATGA-3' | | |
| asDNA | 3'-TTGAATGCGACTCATGAAGCT-5' | | |
| asDNA-FAM | 3'-FAM- TTGAATGCGACTCATGAAGCT -5' | | |
| r8S | C-NH ₂ -rmmr-X-GLFG-X-CTACTACH-N | | |
| r8S-N | C-NH ₂ -rfffffr-X-X-X-CTACTACTA-H-N | | |
| r4S | C-NH2-rararara-X-GLFG-X-CTACTACTA-H-N | | |
| r4S-N | C-NH ₂ -rararara-X-X -X-CTACTACTA-H-N | | |
| r4L | C-NH2-rararara-X-GLFG-X-CTACTACTACT-H-N | | |
| r4L-N | C-NH ₂ -rararara-X-X -X-CTACTACTA <u>CT</u> -H-N | | |



Figure 2.4 Synthesized PNA-peptide were eluted with a gradient of 0-30% eluent A and B within 30 min at a flow rate of 1.0 ml/min, where A was 0.1% (v/v) TFA in water and B 0.1% (v/v) TFA in acetonitrile; detection was at 260 nm. The molar masses of all peptides were determined by MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry.



Figure 2.5 All of PNA-peptides were incubated with cathepsin B in reaction buffer at 37 °C for 30 min. Cleavage fragment were analyzed by MALDI-TOF mass spectra. *: impurities, **: matrix

2-2-2. Stability and Formation of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid

The solubility of PNA-peptides and their hybrids with complementary RNA in physiological saline was examined by turbidimetry (Figure 2.6). When r8S was mixed with dsRNA-S (ssRNA-S/asRNA duplex), the solution became slightly turbid. This insolubility of the hybrid could result from the strong electrostatic interaction between anionic dsRNA-S and cationic r8S. Then I examined r4S, which contained half the number of cationic Darginine (Table 2.1). Although r4S was not completely soluble in PBS due to the less cationic charge and hydrophobic nature of PNA, it became soluble upon hybrid formation with dsRNA-S (Figure 2.6b). Then I measured the melting curve of this hybrid. The hybrid of dsRNA/PNA-peptide should be stable at physiological condition. Thus, the thermal stability of dsRNA/PNA-peptide was evaluated by the melting temperature. Solutions of PNA-peptide and dsRNA were all brought to 3 µM. The duplexes were annealed at 90 °C for 1 min and then cooled down slowly to room temperature in the spectrometer. Thermal program: starting and returning temperature was 25 °C. Heating to 90 °C, cooling to 5 °C, each at 1 °C /min and holding for 3 min at the end-temperatures. The procedure was repeated three times. As shown in Figure 2.7, dsRNA-S/r4S hybrid (blue line) showed two transitions at 40°C and 70°C. The higher Tm was found to be the melting temperature of dsRNA-S (black line). Thus, the lower Tm was attributed to the melting point of dsRNA-S and r4S. The Tm between dsRNA-S and r4S was not suited to further experiments because the hybrid would be instable at physiological temperature, 37°C. Thus, I designed another PNA-peptide, r4L (Table 2.1), that was extended by two bases in the PNA region of r4S to stabilize the hybrid with dsRNA-L (ssRNA-L/asRNA duplex). The dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid was fully soluble in PBS (Figure 2.6c) and like the dsRNA-S/r4S hybrid showed two transitions (Figure 2.7, red line). From the

melting curve, the *T*m value between dsRNA-L and r4L was determined to be 52°C, which is much higher than physiological temperature. Thus, I selected r4L for RNAi applications as shown below.



Figure 2.6 Solubility of three kinds of PNA-peptide and their hybrid with dsRNA in PBS. Concentration of PNA-peptide and dsRNA is 3 µM, respectively.



Figure 2.7 Melting behaviour of dsRNA (black line), dsRNA-S/r4S hybrid (blue line) and dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid (red line) in PBS. Arrows indicate melting temperatures. Concentration of each hybrid is 3 μ M. Heating rate is 1.0 °C min⁻¹.

The formation of dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid was confirmed by polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE). After annealing r4L and RNA, the mixture was applied to PAGE. As shown in Figure 2.8, dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid showed a single band with no remaining fluorescence in the well, indicating the quantitative formation of the hybrid and complete dissolution of the hybrid in aqueous medium. The lower mobility of the hybrid compared with dsRNA-L could be explained by an increase in molecular weight and addition of D-arginine's cationic charge following hybridization with r4L.



Figure 2.8 Formation of dsRNA/r4L hybrid confirmed by PAGE.

2-2-3. Dicer Processing

Then I examined resistance of dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid to Dicer as conceptually depicted in Figure 2.1. After treating dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid with recombinant human Dicer, the resulting mixture was analyzed by PAGE. As shown in Figure 2.9, in the case of dsRNA, a new band resulting from the blunt-ended dsRNA created by Dicer appeared (lane 2). However, the dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid did not provide the blunt-ended dsRNA and seemed to be completely intact (lane 4). This indicated that the peptide region of PNA-peptide hinders Dicer's
nuclease activity.



Figure 2.9 Resistance of dsRNA/r4L hybrid was analysed by gel electrophoresis. dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid was incubated with Recombinant Dicer Enzyme Kit in reaction buffer at 37 $^{\circ}$ C for 20 h.

2-3. Summary

In this chapter, PNA-peptides were designed to form hybrid with dsRNA for cancerspecific RNAi effect. I found that PNA-peptide was cleaved by cathepsin B at a sequence composed of natural amino acids. In the view of the thermal stability, dsRNA/r4L hybrid was expected to be suitable for RNAi evaluation because its melting temperature was more than 10 °C higher than the physiological temperature. And, the peptide region of PNA-peptide hinders recognition by dicer.

2-4. Experimental Section

Materials

NovaSyn TGR resin and all 9-fluorenylmethyloxycarbonyl (Fmoc)-protected amino acids were purchased from Novabiochem, Merck (Tokyo, Japan). Peptide nucleic acids (PNA) were purchased from PANAGENE (Daejeon, Korea). 1-hydroxybenzoriazole monohydrate (HOBt·H₂O), *O*-benzotriazol-1-*N*,*N*,*N'*,*N'*-tetramethlyuronium hexafluorophosphate (HBTU), *N*,*N*'-diisopropylethlamine (DIEA), pyperidine (PPD), and trifluoro acetic acid (TFA) were purchased form Watanabe Chemical Industries (Hiroshima, Japan). N,N-dimethylformamide (DMF) and Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) were purchased from Wako Pure Chemical Industries (Tokyo, Japan). Triisopropylsilane (TIS) was purchased from Tokyo Chemical Industry (Tokyo, Japan). 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100U/mL penicillin, 100µg/mL streptomycin, 0.25µg/mL amphotericin B, and Opti-MEM were purchased from Giboco Life Technologies (Grand island, NY, USA). Tris-Borate-EDTA (TBE) buffer and TritonX-100 were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA). Human liver cathepsin B was purchased from MBL (Nagoya, Japan). siRNA ladder was purchased from Takara biotechnology (Tokyo, Japan). Recombinant Dicer Enzyme Kit was purchased from Genlantis, Inc. (San Diego, CA, USA). LipofectamineTM2000 reagent was purchased from Invitrogen (Carlsbad, California, USA). Luciferase assay substrate was purchased from Promega (Madison, WI, USA). Luciferase (Luc) siRNA and double strand (ds) RNA were purchased from BONAC Corporation (Kurume, Japan) with the following sequence; Luc sense strand: 5'-CUUACGCUGAGUACUUCGAdTdT-3', Luc antisense strand: 5'-UCGAAG UACUCAGCGUAAGdTdT-3', ds sense strand: 5'-CUUACGCUGAGUACUUCGAAAUGU

CGAUGAUGAUdGdA-3', and ds antisense strand: 5'-GACAUUUCGAAGUACUCAGCGU AAGdTdT-3'.

Synthesis of PNA-peptides

All of PNA-peptides were synthesized according to standard Fmoc-chemistry using a NovaSyn TGR resin (Novabiochem, Tokyo, Japan). Coupling reactions were performed using the amino acids and PNAs activated with HOBt/HBTU and DIPEA in DMF. After cleavage for the protection group using TFA/water/triisopropylsilane (95/2.5/2.5), the obtained PNA-peptide was reprecipitated against cold diethyl ether. The crude PNA-peptides were purified by a LaChrome Elite reverse-phase liquid chromatography (Hitachi High-Technologies Corporation, Tokyo, Japan). The molecular weight of PNA-peptide was identified by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization time-of-flight (MALDI-TOF) mass spectrometry on a Bruker autoflex-III spectrometer using cyano-4-hydroxycinnamic acid (CHCA) as matrix. m/z : r8S calcd for $C_{175}H_{267}N_{87}O_{45}$ 4307.43; found 4306.52, r8S-N calcd for $C_{162}H_{252}N_{84}O_{44}$ 4078.27; found 4079.20, r4S calcd for $C_{163}H_{239}N_{75}O_{45}$ 3967.22; found 3967.96, r4S-N calcd for $C_{150}H_{224}N_{72}O_{44}$ 3738.06; found 3740.66, r4L calcd for $C_{184}H_{266}N_{84}O_{52}$ 4484.50; found 4485.34, r4L-N calcd for $C_{171}H_{251}N_{81}O_{51}$ 4255.34; found 4258.20.

Concentration determination of PNA-peptide

Concentration of PNA-peptide are calculated by each base extinction coefficient at 260nm ($\varepsilon_{PNA,A} = 13700 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$, $\varepsilon_{PNA,G} = 11700 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$, $\varepsilon_{PNA,C} = 6600 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$, $\varepsilon_{PNA,T} = 8600 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$).⁴⁶

Cleavage assay of PNA-peptide by Cathepsin B

The PNA-peptides were dissolved in reaction buffer (50 mM NaOAc, 1 mM EDTA, 1 M DTT, pH 5.4) and then 5.9 U/ml human liver Cathepsin B (MBL, Nagoya, Japan) was added to the solution and incubated a 37 °C for 30 min. After 30 min, cleavage site of PNA-peptides were diluted with 10 mg/mL CHCA solution and was analyzed by MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry.

Melting temperature of PNA-peptide with dsRNA

Solution of PNA-peptide and dsRNA were all brought to 3 μ M. The duplex were formed by annealing at 90 °C for 1 min and then gradually cooled to 5 °C. Heating rate of the melting measurement was 1 °C/min.

Gel retardation assay

dsRNA and PNA-peptides (3 μ M) in PBS were heated to 90 °C for 1 min for annealing, then gradually cooled to room. The resulting dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid was electrophoresed in a 40% polyacrylamide gel in TBE buffer (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA). During the electrophoresis, the gel temperature was ice-cooled to avoid the dissociation of the hybrid. RNAs and hybrids were visualized by soaking the gel in distilled water containing SYBR Gold nucleic acid gel stain (Molecular Probe, Inc., Eugene, Oreg.).

Dicer processing

dsRNA/PNA-peptide (8 μ M) hybrid was diced using a 1 U/mL of Recombinant Dicer Enzyme Kit (Gene Therapy Systems, Inc., San Diego, CA, USA) in reaction buffer at 37 °C for 20 h (total 10 μ L). After the reaction, reaction was quenched by adding 2 μ L of stop solution to the reaction mixture. The resulting solution was analyzed by 40% polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis in TBE buffer under ice-cooling. RNAs and hybrids were visualized by soaking the gel in distilled water containing SYBR Gold nucleic acid gel stain (Molecular Probe, Inc., Eugene, Oreg.).

2-5. References

- R.M. Schiffelers, A. Ansari, J. Xu, Q. Zhou, Q. Tang, G. Storm, G. Molema, P.Y. Lu, P.V. Scaria and M.C. Woodle, *Nucleic Acids Res.*, 2004, **32**, e149.
- A.D. Tagalakis, L. He, L. Saraiva, K.T. Gustafsson and S.L. Hart, *Biomaterials*, 2011
 32, 6302-6315.
- 3) R.H. Mo, J.L. Zaro and W.C. Shen, Mol. Pharm., 2012, 9, 299-309.
- M.R. Alam, X. Ming, M. Fisher, J.G. Lackey, K.G. Rajeev, M. Manoharan and R.L. Juliano, *Bioconjug. Chem.*, 2011, 22, 1673-1681.
- 5) Y.D. Yao, T.M. Sun, S.Y. Huang, S. Dou, L. Lin, J.N. Chen, J.B. Ruan, C.Q. Mao, F.Y. Yu, M.S. Zeng, J.Y. Zang, Q. Liu, F.X. Su, P. Zhang, J. Lieberman, J. Wang and E. Song, *Sci. Transl. Med.*, 2012, 4, 130ra48.
- D. Peer, J.M. Karp, S. Hong, O.C. Farokhzad, R. Margalit and R. Langer, *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, 2007, 2, 751.
- 7) J.P. Dassie, X.Y. Liu, G.S. Thomas, R.M. Whitaker, K.W. Thiel, K.R. Stockdale, D.K. Meyerholz, A.P. McCaffrey, J.O. 2nd McNamara and P.H. Giangrande, *Nat. Biotechol.*, 2009, 27, 839-849.
- 8) X. Li, Q. Zhao and L. Qiu, J. Controlled Release, 2013, 171, 152-162.
- J.O. 2nd McNamara, E.R. Andrechek, Y. Wang, K.D. Viles, R.E. Rempel, E. Gilboa,
 B.A. Sullenger and P.H. Giangrande, *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 2006, 24, 1005-1015.
- J.O. 2nd McNamara, E.R. Andrechek, Y. Wang, K.D. Viles, R.E. Rempel, E. Gilboa, B.A. Sullenger and P.H. Giangrande, *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 2006, 24, 1005-1015.
- J.P. Dassie, X.Y. Liu, G.S. Thomas, R.M. Whitaker, K.W. Thiel, K.R. Stockdale, D.K. Meyerholz, A.P. McCaffrey, J.O. 2nd McNamara and P.H. Giangrande, *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 2009, 27, 839-849.

- 12) H. Masu, A. Narita, T. Tokunaga, M. Ohashi, Y. Aoyama and S. Sando, *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl.*, 2009, **48**, 9481-9483.
- S. Koehn, H.W. Schaefer, M. Ludwig, N. Haag, U.S. Schubert, L. Seyfarth, D. Imhof, U.R. Markert and T.G. Poehlmann, *J. RNAi Gene Silencing*, 2010, 6, 422-430.
- 14) S.A. Thompson, J.A. Josey, R. Cadilla, M.D. Gaul, C.F. Hassman, M.J. Luzzio, A.J. Pipe, J.L. Reed, D.J. Ricca, R.W. Wiethe and S.A. Noble, *Tetrahedron*, 1995, 22, 6179–6194.
- 15) L.D. Mayfield and D.R. Corey, Anal. Biochem., 1999, 268, 401-404.
- G.M. Dubowchik, R.A. Firestone, L. Padilla, D. Willner, S.J. Hofstead, K. Mosure,
 J.O. Knipe, S.J. Lasch, and P.A. Trail, *Bioconjug Chem.*, 2002, 13, 855-869.
- 17) A. Bervar, I. Zajc, N. Sever, N. Katunuma, B.F. Sloane and T.T. Lah, *Biol. Chem.*, 2003, 384, 447-455.
- S.R. Mullins, M. Sameni, G. Blum, M. Bogyo, B.F. Sloane and K. Moin, *Biol Chem.*, 2012, **393**, 1405-1416.
- S. Maniganda, V. Sankar, J.B. Nair, K.G. Raghu and K.K. Maiti, *Org Biomol Chem.*, 2014, **12**, 6564-6569.
- P.E. Nielsen, M. Egholm, R.H. Berg and O. Buchardt, *Science*, 1991, 254, 1497-1500.
- V. Demidov, M.D. Frank-Kamenetskii, M. Egholm, O. Buchardt and P.E. Nielsen, *Nucl. Acids Res.*, 1993, 21, 2103-2107.
- K.K. Jensen, H. Orum, P.E. Nielsen and B. Nordén, *Biochemistry*, 1997, 36, 5072-5077.
- 23) M. Pooga, U. Soomets, M. Hällbrink, A. Valkna, K. Saar, K. Rezaei, U. Kahl, J.X. Hao, X.J. Xu, Z. Wiesenfeld-Hallin, T. Hökfelt, T. Bartfai and U. Langel, *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 1998, 16, 857-861.

- 24) J.C. Norton, M.A. Piatyszek, W.E. Wright, J.W. Shay and D.R. Corey, *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 1996, **14**, 615-619.
- 25) J.J. Choi, C. Kim and H. Park, J. Clin. Microbiol., 2009, 47, 1785-1790.
- 26) X.S. Puente, L.M. Sánchez, C.M. Overall and C. López-Otín, *Nat. Rev. Genet.*, 2003,
 4, 544-558.
- 27) V. Quesada, G.R. Ordóñez, L.M. Sánchez, X.S. Puente and C. López-Otín, Nucleic Acids Res., 2009, 37, D239-D243.
- 28) I. Berdowska, Clin. Chim. Acta., 2004, 342, 41-69.
- 29) A.J. Littlewood-Evans, G. Bilbe, W.B. Bowler, D. Farley, B. Wlodarski, T. Kokubo, T. Inaoka, J. Sloane, D.B. Evans and J.A. Gallagher, *Cancer Res.*, 1997, 57, 5386-5390.
- 30) I. Santamaría, G. Velasco, M. Cazorla, A. Fueyo, E. Campo and C. López-Otín, *Cancer Res.*, 1998, 58, 1624-1630.
- 31) M. Egeblad and Z. Werb, Nat. Rev. Cancer, 2002, 2, 161-174.
- 32) S.B. Somiari, R.I. Somiari, C.M. Heckman, C.H. Olsen, R.M. Jordan, S.J. Russell and C.D. Shriver, *Int. J. Cancer*, 2006, 119, 1403-1411.
- 33) P. Bohley, P.O Seglen, Experientia, 1992, 48, 151-157.
- 34) D. Turk, M. Podobnik, T. Popovic, N. Katunuma, W. Bode, R. Huber and V. Turk, *Biochemistry*, 1995, 34, 4791-4797.
- 35) K. Ulbrich, J. Strohalm, V. Šubr, D. Plocová, R. Duncan and B. Říhová, *Macromol. Symp.*, 1996, **103**, 177-192.
- 36) R. Duncan, P. Kopecková-Rejmanová, J. Strohalm, I. Hume, H.C. Cable, J. Pohl, J.B. Lloyd and J. Kopecek, *Br. J. Cancer*, 1987, 55, 165-174.
- 37) J.H. Kim, K. Park, H.Y. Nam, S. Lee, K. Kim and I.C. Kwon, *Prog Polym Sci.*, 2007,
 32, 1031-1053.

- 38) S. Ferber, H. Baabur-Cohen, R. Blau, Y. Epshtein, E. Kisin-Finfer, O. Redy, D. Shabat and R. Satchi-Fainaro, *Cancer Lett.*, 2014, 352, 81-89.
- V. Omelyanenko, P. Kopecková, C. Gentry and J. Kopecek, J. Control Release, 1998, 53, 25-37.
- 40) K. Kunath, P. Kopecková, T. Minko and J. Kopecek, *Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm.*, 2000, **49**, 11-15.
- 41) E. Kisin-Finfer, S. Ferber, R. Blau, R. Satchi-Fainaro and D. Shabat, *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.*, 2014, 24, 2453-2458.
- 42) W. Ma, L. Ma, H. Zhe, C. Bao, N. Wang, S. Yang, K. Wang, F. Cao, Y. Cheng and Y. Cheng, *PLoS One.*, 2014, 9, e92351.
- 43) R. Tian, M. Li, J. Wang, M. Yu, X. Kong, Y. Feng, Z. Chen, Y. Li, W. Huang, W. Wu and Z. Hong, *Org. Biomol. Chem.*, 2014, 12, 5365-5374.
- 44) K.I. Hulkower, C.C. Butler, B.E. Linebaugh, J.L. Klaus, D. Keppler, V.L. Giranda and B.F. Sloane, J. Biochem., 2000, 267, 4165–4170.
- 45) C. López-Otín and L.M. Matrisian, Nat. Rev. Cancer, 2007, 7, 800-808.
- 46) Y.J. Zhong, L.H. Shao, Y. Li, Int J Oncol., 2013, 42, 373-383.

CHAPTER 3

Cancer Protease-Responsive RNAi System; in vitro Evaluation

CHAPTER 3 Cancer Protease-Responsive RNAi System; in vitro Evaluation

3-1. Introduction

Cathepsin B is abundantly expressed peptidase of the papain family in lysosome.¹⁻⁴ Many studies have been reported that cathepsin B played a role as growth, migration, invasion, and metastasis of various cancers.⁵⁻⁷ Moreover, Cathepsin B is secreted in the particular cancer cells such as human breast, colon and prostate carcinomas.^{8,9} And cathepsin B expression level of cancer tissues is reported to be two-fold higher than normal tissues.¹⁰⁻¹³

Cathepsin B can serve as a cancer target for prodrug to induced anticancer drug release to cancer cell.¹⁴⁻¹⁷ For example, Soepenberg et al. focused on providing accumulation and investigation of clinical study using DE-310 prodrug which occurs a cleavage of the peptidyl spacer by cathepsin B in cancer cells.¹⁷ Actually, cathepsin B-activated prodrugs have been started for clinical therapy.^{18,19} In addition, cathepsin B imaging probes have been applied as useful markers for diagnosis of cancer under the cathepsin B expression.²⁰⁻²² Ryu et al. developed a cathepsin B-sensitive nanoprobe based on cathepsin B cleavage peptide linker in SCC7 cancer cells. The probe showed high specificity of activation in in vitro and in vivo under overexpression of cathepsin B.²⁰ Thus, these properties of cathepsin B can be used as attractive target in many cancers.

In this chapter, I examined the in vitro evaluation of cellular uptake and gene expression of the cancer protease-responsive RNAi system in response to cancer-specific cathepsin B. And the RNAi system was evaluated inhibitory effect in presence of inhibitor.

3-2. Results and Discussion

3-2-1. Cytotoxicity of PNA-peptide

Before examining whether RNAi occurred, I checked the cytotoxicity of the PNA-peptide, r4L, on CT-26 cells (Figure 3.1). The cytotoxicity was almost negligible when the r4L concentration was less than 20 nM. Therefore, I used the PNA-peptide at 20 nM in subsequent RNAi experiments.



Figure 3.1 Cytotoxicity of PNA-peptide against CT-26 in the absence (filled bar) or the presence of Lipofectamine 2000 (open bar).

3-2-2. Quantitative cellular uptake of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid

Prior to transfection of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid, intracellular localization of PNApeptide with 6-FAM labeled dsDNA (dsDNA-F, 100 nM) were measured by fluorescence imaging and flow cytometry. As shown in Figure 3.2, the cellular uptake of dsDNA-L/r4L hybrid was almost same with naked dsDNA, indicating that transfection reagents are needed for the cellular uptake of the hybrid. And, dsDNA/r4L hybrid mixed Lipofectamine (LF) determined higher intracellular localization than dsDNA-L/r4L hybrid. These result showed cationic peptide region of PNA-peptide did not have function to interact with anionic cell membrane for accelerating cellular uptake. Also, cationic peptide region may play a role as formation with complementary dsRNA by electrostatic interaction.



Figure 3.2 Uptake of fluorescein-labeled dsDNA-L/r4L hybrid was analyzed by fluorescence microscope (a) and flow cytometry (b) in CT-26 cells. Fluorescence is 6-carboxyfluorescein ($\lambda ex/\lambda em$: 495/517nm). The scale bar is 20 µm.

3-2-3. RNAi effect of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid in CT-26 cells

I evaluated RNAi of dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid in CT-26 cells that constitutively expressed firefly luciferase. CT-26 cells have been reported to highly express cathepsin B.²³ Lipofectamine 2000 was used to transfect the hybrid into the cells because I found that cellular uptake of the hybrid alone was negligible. RNAi effect was evaluated 48 hours after addition of the hybrid. As shown in Figure 3.3, the dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid reduced the luciferase activity to ca.20%, which is similar to that of siRNA and dsRNA alone. In contrast, the negative control, dsRNA-L/r4L-N hybrid, which does not include a cathepsin B cleavable site shows high level of luciferase activity (> 60%) compared with the dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid. Thus, the significant difference of luciferase activity between these two hybrids should result from the activation of RNAi by the dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid that corresponded to cathepsin B activity as depicted in Figure 2.2. An incomplete suppression of the RNAi effect of the negative control dsRNA-L/r4L-N hybrid may be due to the dissociation of some amount of the hybrid in intracellular conditions to generate free dsRNA.



Figure 3.3 RNAi effect of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrids in CT-26 cells expressing luciferase. Luciferase activity was measured for 48 hours after treatment with the hybrids. **: p < 0.01, NS: Not significant.

I examined the effect of concentration of dsRNA/r4L hybrid on the RNAi effects. The RNAi effects were analyzed by siRNA concentration from 5 to 20 nM. As shown in Figure 3.4, luciferase activity was reduced with increasing concentration of dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid, which is almost similar effect with siRNA and dsRNA-L. The concentration dependent suppression of luciferase expression also indicates that this suppression results from RNAi of the hybrid. GFP siRNA, negative control, was not reduced luciferase activity.



Figure 3.4 Concentration-dependent RNAi effect of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrids in CT-26 cells. Luciferase activity was measured for 48 hour after treatment with the hybrids. GFP siRNA (20 nM) was used as a negative control. **: p < 0.01, NS: Not significant.

3-2-5. Inhibition of cathepsin B in CT-26 cells by inhibitor

To further obtain the evidence of the cathepsin B-responsive RNAi effect, I examined the effect of cathepsin B inhibitor on the RNAi effect of the hybrid. First I confirmed the effect of a cathepsin B inhibitor (CA-074 Me)²⁴ by using commercial cathepsin B fluorescent probe, Magic red cathepsin B substrate, which becomes fluorescence after hydrolysis by cathepsin B in lysosome.²⁵ As shown in Figure 3.5, untreated cells showed a strong red fluorescence in the cytosol resulting from the cathepsin B probe. However, the red fluorescence became weak

with increasing the concentration of the inhibitor. Thus, cathepsin B activity can be inhibited by CA-074 Me in CT-26 cells. Then I examined the inhibitory effect of cathepsin B on the RNAi effect of the hybrid. As shown in Figure 3.6, the suppression of the luciferase activity by dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid was weakened with increasing concentration of the inhibitor. At the highest concentration of the inhibitor (10 μ M), the luciferase activity recovered to almost same level with the negative control, dsRNA-L/r4L-N. These results are another evidence that the RNAi effect of dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid was triggered by the cellular cathepsin B as depicted in Figure 2.2.



Figure 3.5 Inhibition of cathepsin B in CT-26 cells by inhibitor (CA-074 Me). Inhibitory activity was detected by fluorescent cathepsn B probe (Magic red cathepsin B substrate). The scale bar is 20 μ m. Cells were treated with CA-074 Me (0 to 10 μ M) for 3 h then incubated with the probe for 1 h.



Figure 3.6 Suppression of RNAi effect of dsRNA/r4L hybrid by cathepsin B inhibitor (CA-074 Me) (0.1, 1.0, 10 μ M) in CT-26 cells. Luciferase activity was measured for 48 hours after treatment with both the inhibitor and the hybrids. **: *p* < 0.01, NS: Not significant.

3-2-6. RNAi effects of dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid in other cell types

dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid showed effective RNAi effect in CT-26 cells. I determined whether RNAi effect of dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid appears in 4T1 cells. The 4T1 cells also have been reported high expression in lysosome.²⁶ Before dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid transfection, cathepsin B activity was analyzed by cathepsin B probe. Figure 3.7a showed that cathepsin B activity was detected in cytosol. Then RNAi effect of dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid was also confirmed in 4T1 cells. The luciferase activity of dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid was also reduced similar to CT-26

cells while the negative control hybrid did not show such significant reduction (Figure 3.7b). Based on this result, dsRNA/r4L hybrid was effectively activated by cathepsin B.



Figure 3.7 Detection of cathepsin B activity (a) and RNAi effect of dsRNA-L/PNA-peptide hybrid in 4T1 cells (b). Lysosomal cathepsin B activity was detected by cathepsin B probe. The scale bar is 20 μ m. Luciferase activity was measured for 48 hours after treatment with the hybrids. **: *p* < 0.01, NS: Not significant.

3-3. Summary

In conclusion, the luciferase activity of this hybrid successfully showed the RNAi effect in a cancer cell line with high cathepsin B activity. And the hybrid lacking the cathepsin B cleavage site showed a minimal RNAi effect. These results indicate that transfection of hybrid into cancer cell leads to gene silencing. Our design of the hybrid is universally applicable to any kind of protease by changing the sequence of protease substrate region of the PNA-peptide.

3-4. Experimental Section

Cell culture

CT-26 stably expressing firefly luciferase was kindly provided by Dr. Atsushi Maruyama (Tokyo Institute of Technology) and Dr. Arihiro Kano (Kyushu University).²⁷ CT-26 cells were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM, Wako, Osaka, Japan) containing 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100 U/mL penicillin, 100 μ g/mL streptomycin, and 0.25 μ g/mL amphotericin B (all from Giboco Life Technologies, Grand island, NY, USA) in humidified atmosphere with 5% CO₂ and 95% air at 37 °C. Also, 4T1 cells that had been harvested from mouse breast cancer and stable expression of firefly luciferase. The 4T1 cells were cultured in Roswell Park Memorial Institute 1640 medium (RPMI-1640, Wako, Osaka, Japan) containing 10% FBS.

Cytotoxicity of PNA-peptide

CT-26 cells were seeded in 96-well plates (1×10^3 cells/well) at 37 °C in DMEM before the assay. After 24 h incubation, PNA-peptide (0 to 50 nM) solution containing Lipofectamine 2000 was added in each well. After 4h, medium containing 10% FBS was replaced and incubated for 20 h. A 10 µL of Cell Counting Kit-8 regent (Dojindo Laboratories, Kumamoto, Japan) were added to each well and were incubated for 2 h. Then, 96-well plate was measured at 450 nm by microplate reader.

Cellular uptake

For fluorescence imaging, CT-26 cells seed in 96-well plates (1×10^3 cells/well) at 37 °C in DMEM with 10% FBS. After 24 h, CT-26 cells were incubated with dsDNA-F, dsDNA-F/r4L hybrid and Lipofectamine mixed dsDNA-F/r4L hybrid. After 4 h, cells were washed with DPBS and analysed by fluorescence microscope (BZ-8000, Keyence, Osaka, Japan). For flow cytometry analysis, CT-26 cells seed in 24-well plates (2×10^4 cells/well) at 37 °C in DMEM with 10% FBS for 24h. The cell was washing with DPBS and then the hybrid were adding into wells and incubating at 37 °C for 4 h. The fixed cells were washed with serum free medium, trypsinized, and then, the cells were collected by centrifugation. Then, cellular uptake was analyzed by Tali image-based cytometry (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, California, USA).

Lysosomal cathepsin B activity

To monitor cathepsin B activity, CT-26 cells were seed in 96-well glass plates $(1 \times 10^4 \text{ cells/well})$ until 80% confluent. After 24 h, CT-26 cellw were incubated for 3 h with 0 to 10 μ M cathepsin B inhibitor (CA-074 Me, L-trans-Epoxysuccinyl-Ile-Pro-OMe propylamide, Bachem AG, Bubendorf, Switzerland). Then, Magic red cathepsin B substrate reagent solution (MR-(RR)₂, Immuno Chemistry Technologies, Bloomington, MN, USA) was added to each medium at a volume ratio of 1:26, and incubated for 1 h at 37 °C. Then, the medium was removed and the cells were rinsed with PBS. The cells were stained with Hoechst 33342 for 10 min and analyzed by Biozero fluorescence microscope (BZ-8000, Keyence, Osaka, Japan).

Transfection

CT-26 cells were seeded in 24-well plates (2×10^4 cells/well) at 37 °C in DMEM containing 10% FBS and grown to 30-50% confluence. For the inhibition of cathepsin B activity, the cells were washed with PBS and then incubated for 3 h at 37 °C in serum-free medium with cathepsin B inhibitor (CA-074 Me, 0 to 10 μ M). Transfection was performed using Lipofectamine 2000 reagent (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, California, USA). Before transfection, 20 nM siRNA or 20 nM dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid was s added respectively in Opti-MEM (Giboco) and Lipofectamine 2000 was diluted with Opti-MEM. Each solution was incubated for 5 min at room temperature. Then, they were combined and mixed gently and then incubated for 20 min at room temperature. When solution appeared cloudy after 20 min, the solutions were added to each well containing cells and serum-free medium. After 6 h incubation, medium was replaced to DMEM, and the cells were cultured for 42 h. To investigate the RNAi effect, the cells were lysed with 200 μ L of lysis buffer [20 mM Tris-HCl, 0.05% TritonX-100, 2 mM EDTA (pH 7.5)] for 20min. A 10- μ L of the lysate solution was mixed with 40- μ L of luciferase assay solution (Promega, Madison, WI, USA).

3-5. References

- 1) M.M. Mohamed and B.F. Sloane, Nat. Rev. Cancer, 2006, 6, 764–775.
- 2) M.K. Schwartz, Clin Chim Acta., 1995, 237, 67-78.
- 3) J. Mai, D.M. Waisman and B.F. Sloane, *Biochim. Biophys. Acta.*, 2000, 1477, 215–30.
- 4) S.D. Mason and J.A. Joyce, *Trends Cell Biol.*, 2011, **21**, 228–37.
- T.H. Beckham, P. Lu, J.C. Cheng, D. Zhao, L.S. Turner, X. Zhang, S. Hoffman, K.E. Armeson, A. Liu, T. Marrison, Y.A. Hannun and X. Liu, *Int. J. Cancer*, 2012, 131, 2034-2043.
- A. Gopinathan, G.M. Denicola, K.K. Frese, N. Cook, F.A. Karreth, J. Mayerle, M.M. Lerch, T. T. Reinheckel and D.A. Tuveson, *Gut.*, 2012, 61, 877-884.
- M.R. Girotti, M. Fernández, J.A. López, E. Camafeita, E.A. Fernández, J.P. Albar, L.G. Benedetti, M.P. Valacco, R.A. Brekken, O.L. Podhajcer and A.S. Llera, *J. Invest Dermatol.*, 2011, 131, 2438-2447
- K.I. Hulkower, C.C. Butler, B.E. Linebaugh, J.L. Klaus, D. Keppler, V.L. Giranda and B.F. Sloane, *J. Biochem.*, 2000, 267, 4165–4170.
- 9) C. López-Otín and L.M. Matrisian, Nat. Rev. Cancer, 2007, 7, 800-808.
- 10) A. Doxakis, A. Maria, P. Savvas and I-K. Zafiroula, J. Cancer Ther., 2013, 4, 1-7.
- 11) A. Adenis, G. Huet, F. Zerimech, B. Hecquet, M. Balduyck and J.P. Peyrat, *Cancer Lett.*, 1995, **96**, 267-275.
- 12) S. Shuja, K. Sheahan and M.J. Murnane, Int. J. Cancer, 1991, 49, 341-346.
- 13) K. Sheahan, S. Shuja and M.J. Murnane, Cancer Res., 1989, 49, 3809-3814.
- 14) S.O. Doronina, B.E. Toki, M.Y. Torgov, B.A. Mendelsohn, C.G. Cerveny, D.F. Chace, R.L. DeBlanc, R.P. Gearing, T.D. Bovee, C.B. Siegall, J.A. Francisco, A.F. Wahl, D.L. Meyer and P.D. Senter, *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 2003, 21, 778-784.

- M.S. Sutherland, R.J. Sanderson, K.A. Gordon, J. Andreyka, C.G. Cerveny, C. Yu, T.S. Lewis, D.L. Meyer, R.F. Zabinski, S.O. Doronina, P.D. Senter, C.L. Law and A.F. Wahl, *J. Biol. Chem.*, 2006, **281**, 10540-10547.
- P.M. Loadman, M.C. Bibby, J.A. Double, W.M. Al-Shakhaa and R. Duncan, *Clin. Cancer Res.*, 1999, 5, 3682-3688.
- 17) O. Soepenberg, M.J. de Jonge, A. Sparreboom, P. de Bruin, F.A. Eskens, G. de Heus, J. Wanders, P. Cheverton, M.P. Ducharme and J. Verweij, *Clin. Cancer Res.*, 2005, **11**, 703-711.
- 18) L.W. Seymour, D.R. Ferry, D. Anderson, S. Hesslewood, P.J. Julyan, R. Poyner, J. Doran, A.M. Young, S. Burtles and D.J. Kerr, J. Clin. Oncol., 2002, 20, 1668-1676.
- L.W. Seymour, D.R. Ferry, D.J. Kerr, D. Rea, M. Whitlock, R. Poyner, C. Boivin, S. Hesslewood, C. Twelves, R. Blackie, A. Schatzlein, D. Jodrell, D. Bissett, H. Calvert, M. Lind, A. Robbins, S. Burtles, R. Duncan and J. Cassidy, *Int. J. Oncol.*, 2009, **34**, 1629-1636.
- 20) J.H. Ryu, S.A. Kim, H. Koo, J.Y. Yhee, A. Lee, J.H. Na, I.Y. Youn, K. Choi, I.C. Kwon, B-S Kim and K. Kim, J. Mater. Chem., 2011, 21, 17631-17634.
- 21) H. Lee, J. Kim, H. Kim, Y. Kim and Y. Choi, Chem Commun., 2014, 50, 7507-7510.
- 22) J.Y. Yhee, S.A. Kim, H. Koo, S. Son, J.H. Ryu, I.C. Youn, K. Choi, I.C. Kwon and K. Kim, *Theranostics*, 2012, 2, 179-189.
- H. Alencar, M.A. Funovics, J. Figueiredo, H. Sawaya, R. Weissleder and U. Mahmood, *Radiology*, 2007, 244, 232-238.
- 24) D.J. Buttle, M. Murata, C.G. Knight and A.J. Barrett, Arch. Biochem. Biophys., 1992, 299, 377-380.

- 25) M. Mediavilla-Varela, F. J. Pacheco, F. Almaguel, J. Perez, E. Sahakian, T. R. Daniels, L. S. Leoh, A. Padilla, N. R. Wall, M. B. Lilly, M. De Leon and C. A. Casiano, *Mol Cancer*, 2009, 8, 68.
- 26) N.P. Withana, G. Blum, M. Sameni, C. Slaney, A. Anbalagan, M.B. Olive, B.N. Bidwell, L. Edgington, L. Wang, K. Moin, B.F. Sloane, R.L. Anderson, M.S. Bogyo and B.S. Parker, *Cancer Res.*, 2012, **72**, 1199-1209.
- 27) A. Kano, K. Moriyama, T. Yamano, I. Nakamura, N. Shimada and A. Maruyama, J. *Controlled Release*. 2011, **149**, 2–7.

CHAPTER 4

Apoptosis-Inducing RNAi System

CHAPTER 4 Apoptosis-Inducing RNAi System

4-1. Introduction

The process of cell death is known to be caused by two main methods which are necrosis and apoptosis (Figure 4.1). Necrosis is caused by direct stimulation such as toxic or physical injury and destroyed the cells through an inflammation by swelling.^{1,2} By contrast, cell dies by apoptosis or programmed cell death, after growth, cell differentiation.^{3,4} Apoptosis which was first by Kerr et al. has characterized the morphological, biochemical, physiological different aspects contrary to necrosis.⁵⁻⁸ The regulation of apoptosis is important to induce various diseases including cancer.



Figure 4.1 Cell death necrosis and apoptosis.

Apoptosis pathway is divided into extrinsic and intrinsic pathway. The extrinsic pathway occurs by cell surface death receptors with specific ligands such as Fas or tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL).^{9,10} The death receptors bind to extrinsic ligands and then combine death domain (DD) between death receptor and adapter (Figure 4.2). Caspase 8 is activated by binding between adaptor and death domain. Active caspase 8 lead to activation of caspase 3, 6, 7 then, induces apoptosis.¹¹

On the other hand, intrinsic pathway is initiated by intracellular stress including DNA damage or hypoxia or radiation in the mitochondria. When the pathway is induced, the mitochondria outer membrane permeabilization (MOMP) is occurred and apoptotic proteins release Cytochrome c (Cyt c) from mitochondria into the cytosol. The release of cytochrome C triggers activation of procaspase and then activates caspase to induce apoptosis.^{12,13}



Figure 4.2 Apoptosis pathway is divided into 2 pathways. Extrinsic pathway is triggered by binding between ligand and death receptor and then caspase is activated. Intrinsic pathway is initiated by various intracellular stresses. Caspase 9 is activated by released of cytochrome c from mitochondria, and then apoptosis occurs.

The regulation of pro-apoptotic occurs via B-cell lymphoma-2 (bcl-2) family of proteins which are known as essential regulators of apoptosis. The bcl-2 proteins were first discovered as proto-oncogene in B-cell lymphomas.¹⁴ Intrinsic apoptosis induced signal is triggered by the bcl-2 family proteins that play a role as inhibition (anti-apoptotic) or promotion (pro-apoptotic) of cell death.¹⁵

Pro-apoptotic proteins that include Bid, Bim, Bax and Bak play roles in promoting apoptosis and exist in cytosol. When cells are exposed to apoptosis factor, pro-apoptotic proteins are transferred from mitochondria to cytosol and inhibit the activation of bcl-2 or bcl- X_L . Then it causes a depolarization of mitochondria membrane and releases Cytochrome c.¹⁶⁻¹⁸ On the other hand, anti-apoptosis such as bcl-2 and bcl- X_L has been reported to inhibit apoptosis. These suppress mitochondria membrane depolarization in the outer membrane of mitochondria, and promote oxidative phosphorylation of membrane. For this process, the release of cytochrome c is inhibited and activation of caspase which is final protease in apoptosis is also prevented.¹⁶⁻¹⁸

Overexpression of bcl-2 related anti-apoptosis can potentially lead to cancer and the expression is increased by mutation.^{19,20} For downregulation of bcl-2, several researchers have demonstrated decreasing bcl-2 expression using RNAi.^{21,22} Some studies have demonstrated that bcl-2 specific siRNA induces apoptosis and tumor growth is delayed in vivo by using animal model.²¹⁻²⁵

Previous study, dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid was developed for cancer-specific activation of RNAi. In this chapter, I propose apoptosis inducing RNAi system based on dsRNA/PNApeptide hybrid. The mechanism of RNAi system is similar to dsRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid in chapter 2. First, the apoptosis-inducing RNAi system which contains protease-responsive PNA-peptide conjugates is cleaved by cathepsin B in lysosomes and then edited by dicer. Thus, the RNAi system will induce the apoptosis by suppression of bcl-2 protein (Figure 4.3).



Figure 4.3 Mechanism of apoptosis induced RNAi system. The bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid inhibits expression of bcl-2 protein after cleaving PNA-peptide by cathepsin B. Then, Non-activation of bcl-2 expression induces apoptosis.

4-2. Results and Discussion

4-2-1. Formation of bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid

The sequences of bcl-2 siRNA and PNA-peptide were summarized in Table 4.1. The PNA-peptide used the same sequences with Chapter 2. The bcl-2 siRNA was selected from human bcl-2 mRNA (accession No. M14745, starting position from 74 to 92).²¹ The formation of bcl-2 siRNA/r4L hybrid was verified by polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

(PAGE). As shown in Figure 4.4, bcl-2 siRNA/r4L hybrid showed a band like dsRNA/r4L hybrid in chapter 2. The low mobility of bcl-2 siRNA/r4L hybrid could be also explained by large molecular weight and cationic charge of r4L.



Figure 4.4 Formation of bcl-2 siRNA/r4L hybrid confirmed by PAGE.

| Table 4.1 Sequences of bcl-2 siRNA, bcl-2 sticky siRNA and PNA-peptide (X: 8-amino-3,6 |
|--|
| dioxaoctanoic acid, FAM: 6-carboxyfluorescein). |

| Sample | Sequences |
|--------------|--|
| bcl-2 ssRNA | 5'-GUGAUGAAGUACAUCCAUUdTdT-3' |
| bcl-2 sssRNA | 5'-GUGAUGAAGUACAUCCAUUGAUGAUGAUdGdA-3' |
| bcl-2 sasRNA | 3'-dTdTCACUACUUCAUGUAGGUAA-5' |
| ssDNA-L | 5'-CTTACGCTGAGTACTTCGAAATGTCGATGATGATGA-3' |
| asDNA-FAM | 3'-FAM-TTGAATGCGACTCATGAAGCT -5' |
| r4L | C-NH ₂ -rararara-X-GLFG-X-CTACTACTACT-H-N |
| r4L-N | C-NH ₂ -rararara-X- X -X-CTACTACTACT-H-N |

4-2-2. Cellular uptake of bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid in PC-3 cells

Prior to detection of apoptosis, I examined cellular uptake of bcl-2 siRNA/r4L hybrid with fluorescein-labeled DNA in PC-3 cells. After adding each sample, the results were analyzed by fluorescence imaging and image-based cytometry. As shown in Figure 4.5a, in case of dsDNA/r4L mixed lipofectamine (LF) showed a strong green fluorescence in the cytosol. However, dsDNA and dsDNA/r4L hybrid have a weak green fluorescence. This indicated that dsDNA/r4L hybrid can be efficiently taken up in the present of lipofectamine. And it showed the same results in the image-based cytometry (Figure 4.5b).



Figure 4.5 Cellular uptake of the fluorescein-labeled dsDNA/r4L hybrid was detected by fluorescence microscope (a) and image-based cytometry (b) in PC-3 cells. Fluorescence is 6-carboxyfluorescein (λ ex/ λ em: 495/517nm). The scale bar is 20 µm.

4-2-3. Cell viability of bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid in PC-3 cells

I evaluated the cell death induced by bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid based on WST-8 assay. The cell viability was evaluated after 48 hours from the addition of the hybrid with Lipofectamine 2000 regent in PC-3 cells. PC-3 cells have been reported to highly express cathepsin B and was used to perform the siRNA induced cell death by targeting bcl-2.^{26,27} As shown in Figure 4.6, dsRNA/r4L hybrid showed marked cell death comparing with negative control dsRNA/r4L-N hybrid at both concentrations. The level of cell death in dsRNA/r4L hybrid is almost same with siRNA. In the case of 800 nM, the statistically significant difference between dsRNA/r4L hybrid and dsRNA/r4L-N hybrid was observed (p < 0.05). Thus, the cell death induced by dsRNA/r4L hybrid will be due to the activation of RNAi by cellular cathepsin B, which leads to apoptosis of PC-3 cell.



Figure 4.6 Cell viability of bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid in PC-3 cells (n=3). The bcl-2 siRNA and bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid were treated for 48 hours with Lipofectamine 2000 regent (Black bar: bcl-2 siRNA, white bar: bcl-2 siRNA/r4L hybrid, gray bar: bcl-2 siRNA/r4L-N hybrid). *: 0.01 , NS: Not significant.
4-3. Summary

In this chapter, I designed the bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid for cathepsin B-induced cell death. I found that PNA-peptide was formed with bcl-2 siRNA by PAGE. And, the hybrid showed high cellular uptake in presence of lipofectamine. The hybrid showed cell death as same as siRNA, which was not observed in negative control dsRNA/r4L-N hybrid. These results suggest that apoptosis of the cell was induced because the hybrid inhibits expression of bcl-2. The RNAi-induced cell death was not so significant as observed in our experiment. To raise the efficacy of cancer cell death induced by siRNA, several groups combined anticancer drug (doxorubicin).^{26,27} Such combination cancer therapy may work to raise the efficacy in our system.

4-4. Experimental Section

Concentration determination of PNA-peptide

Concentration of PNA-peptide are calculated by each base extinction coefficient at 260nm ($\epsilon_{PNA,A} = 13700 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$, $\epsilon_{PNA,G} = 11700 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$, $\epsilon_{PNA,C} = 6600 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$, $\epsilon_{PNA,T} = 8600 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$).²⁸

Gel retardation assay

Bcl-2 siRNA and PNA-peptides (3 µM) in PBS were heated to 90 °C for 1 min for annealing, then gradually cooled to room. The resulting bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid was electrophoresed in a 40% polyacrylamide gel in TBE buffer (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA). During the electrophoresis, the gel temperature was ice-cooled to avoid the dissociation of the hybrid. RNAs and hybrids were visualized by soaking the gel in distilled water containing SYBR Gold nucleic acid gel stain (Molecular Probe, Inc., Eugene, Oreg.).

Cell culture

Using PC-3 cells that had been harvested from the human prostate cancer and stably expression of firefly luciferase were kindly provided by Japanese Collection of Research Bioresources (JCRB) Cell Bank (Osaka, Japan). The PC-3 cells were cultured in Kaighn's Modification of Ham's F-12 Medium (Ham's F-12K, Wako, Osaka, Japan) containing 7% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100 U/mL penicillin, 100 µg/mL streptomycin, and 0.25 µg/mL

amphotericin B (all from Giboco Life Technologies, Grand island, NY, USA) in humidified atmosphere with 5% CO_2 and 95% air at 37 °C.

Cellular uptake

Prior to transfection of bcl2-siRNA/r4L hybrid, intracellular localization of PNA-peptide with 6-FAM labeled dsDNA (dsDNA-F, 100 nM) were measured by fluorescence imaging and image-based cytometry. For fluorescence imaging, PC-3 cells seed in 96-well plates (1×10⁴cells/well) at 37°C in Ham's F12-K medium with 7% FBS. After 24h, PC-3 cells were incubated with dsDNA-F, dsDNA-F/r4L hybrid and Lipofectamine 2000 (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, California, USA) mixed dsDNA-F/r4L hybrid. After 4h, cells were washed with DPBS and analysed by fluorescence microscope (BZ-8000, Keyence, Osaka, Japan). For image-based cytometry analysis, PC-3 cells seed in 24-well plates (2×10⁴cells/well) at 37°C in Ham's F12-K medium with 7% FBS for 24h. The cell was washing with DPBS and then the hybrid were adding into wells and incubating at 37 °C for 4 h. The fixed cells were washed with serum free medium, trypsinized, and then, the cells were collected by centrifugation. Then, cellular uptake was analyzed by Tali image-based cytometry (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, California, USA).

Cytotoxicity of Bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid

PC-3 cells were seeded in 96-well plates $(1 \times 10^3 \text{ cells/well})$ at 37 °C in Ham's F12-K medium before the assay. After 24 h incubation, bcl-2 siRNA, bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid (0, 400, 800 nM) solution containing Lipofectamine 2000 was added in each well. After 4h, half of the culture medium was replenished with new medium every day. After 2day,

the cells were washed with PBS and replaced with medium containing 7% FBS. A 10 μ L of Cell Counting Kit-8 regent (Dojindo Laboratories, Kumamoto, Japan) were added to each well and were incubated for 2 h. Then, 96-well plate was measured at 450 nm by microplate reader.

4-5. References

- 1) H.K Hawkins, J.L Ericsson, P. Biberfeld and B.F. Trump, Am J Pathol., 1972, 68, 255-258.
- 2) M.R. Alison and C.E. Sarraf, Gut., 1994, 35, 577-581.
- 3) J.C. Reed, Am J Pathol., 2000, 157, 1415-1430.
- 4) S. Nagata, Cell, 1997, 88, 355-365.
- M.L. Coleman ML, E.A. Sahai, M. Yeo, M. Bosch, A. Dewar and M.F. Olson, *Nat. Cell Biol.*, 2001, 3, 339-345.
- 6) A.H. Wyllie, Nature, 1980, 284, 555-556.
- C. Roy, D.L. Brown, J.E. Little, B.K. Valentine, P.R. Walker, M. Sikorska, J. Leblanc and N. Chaly, *Exp. Cell Res.*, 1992, 200, 416-424.
- 8) A.H. Wyllie, Nature, 1994, 369, 272-273.
- 9) P. Waring and A. Müllbacher, Immunol Cell Biol., 1999, 77, 312-317.
- 10) S. Wang and W.S. El-Deiry, Onccogene, 2003, 22, 8628-8633.
- 11) I.N. Lavrik and P.H. Krammer, Cell Death Differ., 2012, 19, 36-41.
- 12) A. Ashkenazi, P. Holland and S.G. Eckhardt, J. Clin. Oncol., 2008, 26, 3621-3630.
- 13) S. Elmore, Toxicol Pathol., 2007, 35, 495-516.
- Y. Tsujimoto, J. Gorham, J. Cossman, E. Jaffe and C.M. Croce, *Science*, 1985, 229, 1390-1393.
- 15) S. Cory, D.C. Huang and J.M. Adams, Oncogene, 2003, 22, 8590-8607.
- 16) J.J. Lemasters, T. Qian, C.A. Bradham, W.E. Cascio, L.C. Trost, Y. Nishimura, A.L. Nieminen and B. Herman, J. Bioenerg Biomembr, 1999, 31, 305-319.
- 17) I. Szabó and M. Zoratti, J. Biol. Chem., 1991, 266, 3376-3379.
- 18) K.J. Banasiak, Y. Xia and G.G. Haddad, Prog. Neurobiol., 2000, 62, 215-249.
- 19) Davids, M.S. & Letai, A. J. Clin. Oncol., 2012, 30, 3127-3135.
- 20) Walensky, L.D., J. Clin. Oncol., 2012, 30, 554-557.

- S. Sonoke, T. Ueda, K. Fujiwara, Y. Sato, K. Takagaki, K. Hirabayashi, T. Ohgi and J. Yano, *Cancer Res.*, 2008, **68**, 8843-8851.
- L. Holle, L. Hicks, W. Song, E. Holle, T. Wagner and X. Yu, Int. J. Oncol., 2004, 24, 615-621.
- 23) G.F. Fu, X.H. Lin, Q.W. Han, Y.R. Fan, Y.F. Xu, D. Guo, G.X. Xu and Y.Y. Hou, *Cancer Biol. Ther.*, 2005, 4, 822-829.
- 24) A. Talaiezadeh, F. Jalali, H. Galehdari and A. Khodadadi, Cancer Cell Int., 2015, 15, 105.
- M. Ocker, D. Neureiter, M. Lueders, S. Zopf, M. Ganslmayer, E.G. Hahn, C. Herold and D. Schuppan, *Gut.*, 2005, 54, 1298-1308.
- 26) R.T. Lima, L.M. Martins, J.E. Guimarães, C. Sambade and M.H. Vasconcelos, *Cancer Gene Ther.*, 2004, **11**, 309-316.
- 27) H.Y. Yoon, S. Son, S.J. Lee, D.G. You, J.Y. Yhee, J.H. Park, M. Swierczewska, S. Lee, I.C. Kwon, S.H. Kim, K. Kim and M.G. Pomper, *Sci Rep.*, 2014, 4, 6878.
- 28) S. Roy, K.J. Zanotti, C.T. Murphy, F.A. Tanious, W.D. Wilson, D.H. Ly and B.A. Armitage, *Chem.Commun.*, 2011, **47**, 8524-8526.

CHAPTER 5 Conclusions

CHAPTER 5 Conclusions

In this study, I have developed novel siRNA system based on PNA-peptide conjugates and this system has been applied to the intracellular cathepsin B-responsive RNAi in cancer cell line. Various characteristics of the RNAi system are investigated in test tube.

Key concepts extracted from each chapter are as follows.

Chapter 2: The PNA-peptides were designed to form hybrid with dsRNA for cancerspecific RNAi effect. I found that PNA-peptide was cleaved by cathepsin B at a sequence composed of natural amino acids. In contrast negative control PNA-peptide was not cleavage by cathepsin B. In the view of the thermal stability, I measured thermal denaturalization profiles of the hybrids to determine their melting temperatures (T_m). The T_m value between dsRNA-L and r4L was determined to be 52 °C. Thus, dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid was expected to be suitable for RNAi evaluation because its melting temperature was more than 10 °C higher than the physiological temperature. And dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid indicated having resistance against dicer because of the peptide region of PNA-peptide.

Chapter 3: The suppression of gene expression of the cancer protease-responsive RNAi system was evaluated in CT-26 cells with expression of protease, cathepsin B. The dsRNA-L/r4L hybrid showed significant RNAi effect, while dsRNA-L/r4L-N hybrid showed limited RNAi effect. Also, the hybrid-induced RNAi was weakened with increasing concentration of a cathepsin B inhibitor (CA-074 Me). Moreover, the hybrid showed the RNAi effect in other

CHAPTER 5 Conclusions

cancer cell line with high expression cathepsin B (4T1 cells). These results showed that the RNAi effect of the hybrid is induced by intracellular cathepsin B activity.

Chapter 4: The apoptosis-inducing RNAi system using bcl-2 siRNA and PNA-peptide conjugates was proposed for cancer therapy. This system also formed PNA-peptide conjugate with bcl-2 siRNA and the hybrid was taken up by PC-3 cell with a help of lipofectamine. The bcl-2 siRNA/PNA-peptide hybrid showed significant cell death, while such cell death was not observed in negative control hybrid. These results suggest that apoptosis was induced by suppression of bcl-2 expression.

I confirmed that novel siRNA system using PNA-peptide conjugates shows cancerspecific RNAi effect. For more clear response to cathepsin B, longer PNA will be needed. Although the expression level of cathepsin B in cancer cell is reported to be higher than normal cell, the normal cell shows expression of some amount of cathepsin B, which will lead to RNAi activation even in normal cell. Thus, to raise the discrimination efficacy of our RNAi system, combining with conventional active targeting to cancer will be useful. To combining the active targeting ability to our RNAi system, both direct modification of ligand to PNA-peptide conjugate and encapsulation of our RNAi system into synthetic carrier will be possible. Further, our RNAi system should be evaluated by a directly injection with transfection reagent in tumor tissue for anticancer therapy. Although several researches showed the inhibition of tumor growth and reduction of tumor size by bcl-2 siRNA, combination of bcl-2 siRNA with anticancer drug or other apoptosis-induced siRNA demonstrated more effective treatment than bcl-2 siRNA alone.¹⁻⁴ Thus, such combination will also improve our RNAi system for anti-cancer effect.

5-5. Reference

- 1) Y. Takei, K. Kadomatsu, Y. Yuzawa, S. Matsuo and T. Muramatsu, *Cancer Res.*, 2004, **64**, 3365-3370.
- 2) J. George, N. L. Banik NL and S.K. Ray, J. Cell. Mol. Med., 2009, 13, 4205-4218.
- 3) Z.M. Geng, M. Zhang, X.T. Pan and L. Wang, Oncol. Rep., 2013, 30, 793-800.
- 4) W. Xu, M. Jafari, F. Yuan, R. Pan, B. Chen, Y. Ding, T. Sheinin, D. Chu, S. Lu, Y. Yuan and P. Chen, *J. Mater. Chem. B*, 2014, 2, 6010-6019.

Accomplishments

Accomplishments

Publications

E. K. Lee, C. W. Kim, H. Kawanami, A. Kishimura, T. Niidome, T. Mori, Y. Katayama, Utilization of a PNA-peptide conjugate to induce a cancer protease-responsive RNAi effect, *RSC adv.*, 5, 85816-85821, **2015**.

D. Funamoto, D. Asai, C. W. Kim, Y. Nakamura, <u>E. K. Lee</u>, T. Nobori, T. Niidome, T. Mori, Y. Katayama, Tandemly Repeated Peptide for Cancer-specific Gene Carrier Prepared by Native Chemical Ligation, *Chem. Lett.*, 44, 474-476, **2015.**

C. W. Kim, R. Toita, J.-H. Kang, K. Li, <u>E. K. Lee</u>, G. X. Zhao, D. Funamoto, T. Nobori, Y. Nakamura, T. Mori, T. Niidome, Y. Katayama, Stabilization of Cancerspecific Gene Carrier via Hydrophobic Interaction for a Clear-cut Response to Cancer Signaling, *J. Controlled Release*, 170, 469–476, **2013.**

S. Kushio, A. Tsuchiya, Y. Nakamura, T. Nobori, C. W. Kim, G. X. Zhao, T. Funamoto, <u>E. K. Lee</u>, T. Niidome, T. Mori, Y. Katayama, Cancer-specific gene carriers responding to cancer microenvironment: acidosis and hyper-activated protein kinases, *Biomed. Eng. Appl. Basis Commun.*, 25, 1340005-13400016, **2013**.

Y. Nakamura, C. W. Kim, A. Tsuchiya, S. Kushio, T. Nobori, K. Li, <u>E. K. Lee</u>, G. Xi Zhao, D. Funamoto, T. Niidome, T. Mori, Y. Katayama, Branched polyethyleniminebased PKCα-responsive gene carriers, *J. Biomater. Sci.-Polym. Ed.*, 24, 1858-1868, **2013.**

Symposium

2015 Pusan-Gyeongnam/Kyushu-Seibu Joint Symposium on High Polymers (17th) and Fibers (15th), Poster Presentation, Pusan, Korea, November 2015.

The 37th Annual Meeting of the Japanese Society for Biomaterials, **Oral Presentation**, 2D-01, Kyoto, Japan, November 2015.

The 3rd International Symposium of Materials on Regenerative Medicine, **Poster Presentation**, NG-PO-13, Tao-Yuan, Taiwan, August 2014.

The 63th SPSJ Annual Meeting, Oral Presentation, 2J09, Nagoya, Japan, May 2014.

Kyushu-Seibu/Pusan-Gyeongnam Joint Symposium on High Polymers (16th) and Fibers (14th), Poster Presentation, P020, Saga, Japan, November 2013.

The 28th Annual Meeting of the Japan Society of Drug Delivery System, **Poster Presentation**, P1-62, Hokkaido, Japan, July 2012.

Acknowledgements

Acknowledgement

Firstly, I would like to express his gratitude to Professor Yoshiki Katayama at the Kyushu University for his helpful advice and sincere assistance during the research. His definite guidance of research and firm belief in author's work were called up author's courage and became power of the study.

And I am grateful to Assistant professor Takeshi Mori in biochemistry and summarizing this work. His valuable advices of study are became the foundation for success of results. Through various presentation and discussion in my research, and the feedback obtained therein, he trained me to instantly connect with my audience or peers. Due to his counseling and encouragement, I can achieve my Ph. D degree.

I would like to acknowledge the continuing counseling and encouragement of Professor Takuro Niidome (Kumamoto Univ.) in synthesis and purification experiment advice. I also would like to thank Assistant professor Akihiro Kishimura, Dr. Chan Woo Kim (Catholic Univ., Korea) and Hiroyuki Kawanami for their great help and kind advice in vitro experiment advices. I also thanks to my group members, Akira Tsuchiya, Hiroyuki Tanaka, Shujirou Shiosaki, Daiki Funamoto, Satoshi Kushio, Yuta Nakamura, Takanobu Nobori, Yu Tahara, Atako yanagida, Hikari sato. I would like to thank colleagues which are Masafumi Takeo, Kenshiro Naoyama, Hiroaki Kobayashi, Kyohei Tobinaga, and Moemi Yoshiura for daily activities in Japan.

My sincere thanks to all my doctoral thesis committee members, Professor Hiroshi Mizumoto and Professor Masahiro Goto, for their time, invaluable advice on thesis project and moral support.

I thank Dr. Atsushi Maruayama (Tokyo Institute of Technology) and Dr. Arihiro Kano

(Kyushu Univ.) for kindly providing the firefly luciferase stably transfected CT-26 cell line. I thank Dr. Shinsuke Sando (Univ. of Tokyo) for valuable discussion. This work was financially supported by a Grant-in-aid for Scientific Research from MEXT.

I am greatly indebted to Professor Sung Kyu Hong (Dongguk Univ., Korea) who gave me to great opportunity of study in Kyushu University.

Finally, I deeply appreciates parents Deok Kyu Lee, Kyung Hwa Jeon, younger sister Yun Kyung Lee and dear Sae Youn Lee of genuine encouragement and constant supporting throughout my master and doctoral course in Japan.

January, 2016

Eun Kyung Lee